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To all members of The First Congregational Church,  

United Church of Christ, 

Stockbridge, Massachusetts 

 

In accordance with the Bylaws of the Church, I hereby call 

the Annual Budget Meeting of the Church for Sunday, 

February 4, 2024, at 11:00 a.m. 

 

The business to be transacted is as follows: 

To act upon the budget for the fiscal year 2024. 

To act on the proposed Land Acknowledgement By-Law.  

To act upon any other business that may legally come 

before the meeting. 

 

Jeremy Ridenour, Clerk 

 

 

Post Office Box 825 ~ Stockbridge, Massachusetts 01262 

Phone - 413-298-3137
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The First Congregational Church, UCC 

Stockbridge, Massachusetts 

 

ANNUAL BUDGET MEETING Minutes 

February 5, 2023 

 

 

Present: Brent Damrow, Cathy Clark and 31 members were present in the sanctuary with over seven 

members participating virtually for this meeting.  

 

The annual budget meeting took place in a hybrid format with members participating both in the 

sanctuary while others were on Zoom. At 11:12 a.m. Cathy Clark, Moderator, began the 2023 Annual 

Budget Meeting. Brent offered an opening prayer for the meeting. With over 35 members, Cathy 

announced a quorum for the meeting. Jeremy Ridenour, Clerk, then read the Call to the Meeting: To 

act upon the budget for the fiscal year 2023. To act upon any other business that may legally come 

before the meeting. The next order of business was to approve the 2022 Annual Budget Meeting 

minutes. Margaret Hornick put forward a motion to approve the minutes. The minutes were approved 

unanimously.  

 

Patty Strauch, Treasurer, offered the financial report. She gave thanks to the Budget Committee and 

all those who helped to create the budget. Patty began her comments by speaking about the budget 

from 2022. The church was under budget by $1,754.40, which she explains was due to a successful 

fundraiser, more pledges than expected, and certain positions not being filled throughout the year. She 

then opened the floor for questions. Niti asked for clarification about the term equity on the balance 

sheet, and Patty offered an explanation. With no more questions, Patty transitioned to speak about the 

2023 budget. Patty reviewed the process of drafting a budget. All boards submit requests based on 

previous year’s information and the projected budget for the upcoming year. 2023 will the be the first 

year in the past three years in which all programs are expected to fully run and all staff positions will 

be occupied. There has also been an effort to pay staff a more equitable raise, with a 6.5% increase to 

adjust for cost of living. Due to this increase, Patty reported that the 2023 budget would be a gap 

budget at the cost of $4,378. She explained that the Budget Committee is confident that the church 

will step up to fund the ministries of the church. No questions were asked about the budget. David 

Anderegg put forward a motion to pass the budget. The 2023 proposed budget was approved 

unanimously.  

 

The meeting ended at 11:35 a.m. with the congregation singing “This Little Light of Mine.” Cathy 

adjourned the meeting at 11:36 a.m.  

 

Respectfully submitted, 

 

Jeremy Ridenour, Clerk  
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Moderator’s Report  

 

Dear Friends, 
 
This past year has been a new learning curve for me, including some challenges and some very 
gratifying experiences.  The challenges tend to be tasks that must be done; the gratifications are being 
engaged with so many good people in our community of faith.   So the first word must be one of 
gratitude -- to all of you who show up, take hold, give what you’ve got, and join the fray, in serving 
each other and the larger community in which we live.   
 
The church’s Council has been my home base for participating with you in living the faith.  Some of 
our   responsibilities were given to us in last May’s Congregational meeting.  We established a 
Procter Hall Working Group that is working thoughtfully to bring recommendations for the use of the 
proceeds of the long-awaited, but now imminent sale of Procter Hall.  We also established a Working 
Group to develop a plan for the refurbishment of the Jonathan Edwards Room and our kitchen.  The 
Trustees have chosen a design consultant to work with this group which will begin the planning 
process soon.  I won’t steal any more thunder from the Capital Campaign and Trustees except to 
thank so many folk who contribute to the research and implementation of these exciting but 
challenging projects. 
 
Now, to the agenda of this meeting:  First, the Justice Task Force has worked hard to bring us a Land 
Acknowledgement addition to our By-Laws which begins to recognize the heritage of the Mohican 
people whose land we now occupy.  This is a very special and valuable first step that our February 
Congregational Meeting will address. 
 
Second, this is the time to establish our budget for 2024.  Last year the Congregation approved a 
2023 budget that contained a “gap” of over $4,000 to be raised.  There are many moving parts to our 
budget, rooted in annual pledges that you make to support our life together.  Just one of the other 
parts is an annual special “Fundraiser(s)”.  We started the year without a plan for this item and almost 
let it slip by.  But in the summer Pastor Brent challenged us to join him and Jon in an all-church tag 
sale.  Patty Strauch came forward to coordinate this project and, along with many other volunteers, 
brought about a very successful event.  All of the boards helped by holding back on spending that 
they had anticipated, while many folks helped close some income gaps.  And, as Grace would have 
it, we’ve ended the year without a deficit. 
 
Now we have another challenging year ahead.  We conservatively counted income sources, the 
boards have restrained the costs of their work, while some staff continue to work below the 
recommended guidelines for their compensation.   As in many years before, we have a challenge 
budget.  That’s a nice way of saying that the 2024 budget is beginning with a deficit.  We need to 
remain faithful to our calling and our commitments in finding ways to close this gap during the year 
ahead.  We’ve done this before; it’s possible but not inevitable.   So now, as St. Paul bids us, “let us 
run with perseverance the race that is set before us.” 
 
With Faith and Fortitude, 

 
Ron Hanft, Moderator 
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Pastor’s Budget Message 

 

 But God’s already made it plain how to live, what to do, what God is looking for in us. 

It’s quite simple: Do what is fair and just to your neighbor, 

be compassionate and loyal in your love, 

And don’t take yourself too seriously—take God seriously. 

Micah 6:8 The Message Translation 

Dear Church Family, 

We have come to the end of another budget year. I celebrate the hard work that went into last year – 

both in our ministries and the financing of them. I give thanks for the truth that despite incredible 

financial challenges, we met them and did the work of being church. I am so thankful for all the people 

who helped make that a reality. I also pray that we remember where God was at work in all of that – for 

in the good times it is easy to take our work, our giving, our planning so seriously that we might forget 

to take all of God’s presence in it seriously enough. 

We are coming to the beginning of another budget year. We plan, we imagine ministries, we crunch 

numbers, we offer pledges and intents to give, we create budget lines and fill them with figures, we take 

it all very seriously. I also pray that as we read these reports and prepare to vote on the proposed budget 

that we take God’s presence, calling, and blessing seriously too. To take it another step, I pray that our 

budget takes God’s calling and abundance more seriously than our own fears or need for certainty. 

We are vibrant and alive. We continue to grow in numbers and deepen in relationship. We are offering 

programs for our kids, welcome to the community, service to those in need, truth to a world swimming 

in deception, beauty in a time beset by stress, and a place where all are truly and fully welcome. We are 

committed to programs not just that benefit us, but that welcome the community in, that make 

Stockbridge and the wider Berkshires not just a beautiful place to live but a meaningful one too. We are 

committed to paying our staff living wages with benefits. We are serving, learning, singing, sharing, 

and worshipping in ways that are transformative. 

All of that requires support. With costs rising – especially in the areas of facilities and staffing, our 

current needs are greater than our current expected resources. And yet, given the nature of our budget 

the only place where we might be able to cut are in the areas of programming and outreach – those very 

places where we live into Micah’s call that sits atop my letter. The projected gap currently in the budget 

is a little more than $16,000. Our Boards and our Budget Committee have worked hard to present a 

budget that is reflective of our mission and our calling. They have already cut from what was requested. 

The Trustees and the Council have unanimously voiced their endorsement of this budget as a 

transparent and honest reflection of the situation. I and they are confident that we can meet these 

challenges as a congregation offering and finding the additional resources needed. While there is risk, 

there is also risk in failing to live into these moments. We have safety nets to draw upon if absolutely 

necessary, too. I hope and pray that we will not shrink back from this moment but take God seriously 

enough to step forward – mindfully, boldly, responsibly, humbly, and faithfully. I stand ready to step 

forward with you. 

In hope and gratitude,   

Pastor Brent          
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Board of Christian Education 

 

The 2023 budget was spent on staffing and program expenses.  

The largest staffing expense was primarily for the Nursery, $3,253.36. Our nursery care providers 

for the year were Samantha Goudey, Malina Jackson and Emily Goudey. We’re delighted that 

families are assured about having nursery care each Sunday.  

We hired Julian Vallen early in the year to be the Sunday School Coordinator.  As his career path 

shifted, we ended up only paying Julian $637.50 of the budgeted $5,000. 

During the summer, we met with Julian to hear his observations and thoughts about running a 

Sunday School program. For older children, we’ve migrated to a Storytelling model staffed by 

volunteers from the wider church. There are generally several elements each week – singing (led by 

Elisabeth Bellows and/or Liza Catino), praying, reading the Bible stories and then doing activities 

that reinforce the story.  

The youth group has been active this year as well, their activities have included hiking, navigating a 

corn maze, making crafts at the after-church potluck and craft-making party and lastly, seeing the 

Winterlights display at Naumkeag. The Naumkeag Winterlights organizers donated the tickets to the 

event as thanks for using our parking lot.   

There were also special events, Rally Day in September and an egg hunt on Easter, complete with 

games and bible-themed prizes.  

In Adult Education, we are in the midst of a two year-long studies – one is a Bible study led by 

Pastor Brent, the second is a discussion of the book “Wholehearted Faith” by Rachel Held Evans. 

We also purchased Lenten and Advent devotionals for the congregation.  Thanks in part to book 

group participants reimbursing the cost of their copies, expenses were $900.38 out of a budgeted 

$1,000. 

As a Board, we are striving to engage the children, youth and adults of the church with interesting 

and creative programs that help us all grow in our Christian faith.  

 

Members:  Kim Ruffing (Chair), Terry Wise, Vicky Cooper and Elisabeth Bellows  
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Board of Music 

  

The Board of Music is charged with supporting the music program of the church. The music programs 

are almost exclusively for Sunday worship: funds allocated to the Board of Music budget are used to 

make music happen every week of the year to support and enrich our worship experience. Please note 

that, for budget purposes, the music program is supported in two separate budget areas: the salary and 

benefits for the Minister of Music in the personnel section of the budget and the music budget which 

is administered by the Board of Music.  

Once again, our music budget contains items that are fixed from year to year: for example, we arrange 

for tuning the pianos and the organ on a regular schedule, typically about $1500 per year. We also pay 

a small licensing fee ($300) that allows us to reprint hymns in our worship bulletin and we purchase a 

small amount of new sheet music ($750).  A small Discretionary Fund ($500) is made available for 

use by the Minister of Music for unforeseen items that support the music programs.  

We completed the first full year for our new Minister of Music, Peter Frost, who started in fall 2022. 

This has been a wonderful restart to our pre-pandemic choir and music activities.  Because of this long 

hoped for hiring, we were able to return to choir singing, which then changed what we spend in the 

music budget. We are paying section leaders when we have the choir, currently twice per month. Sec-

tion leaders are paid less than soloists but we have three of them to make the choir sound excellent. 

So, the budget expanded to support section leaders twice per month.  

The 2024 budget will continue our programming with lower levels of funding for guest artists            

(-$1000) which will likely result in simpler performances during Easter and Christmas seasons and 

fewer summer guest artists to fill the summer choir break.  The spring 2024 timing of the organ over-

haul, to be paid for from Capital Campaign funds, will save further organ repair (-$500) and tuning 

expenses. And tuning of the pianos will have to be cut back as well (-$1000). 

 

Respectfully submitted,  

Tom Ruffing, Chairman, Board of Music  

Deb McMenamy, Bob Doerr, Mary Hoeltzel, members of the Board of Music 
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Board of Growth and Fellowship    

The Board of Growth and Fellowship’s purpose is to warmly welcome friends and strangers alike into 

our worship space and our community. We are charged with helping people feel connected to one 

another, and we offer opportunities for fellowship and connection.  During this year, we’ve been 

especially pleased to collaborate with other boards and committees to share opportunities for 

connections.  We worked with the Justice Task Force to create special coffee hours prior to hearing a 

speaker, and with the Board of Christian Education – assisting with Rally Day activities and food and a 

pot luck meal and Advent Crafts event. 

Our budget for 2023 was anticipated to be higher simply due to the rising costs of food supplies.  For 

example, the cost of coffee, coffee pods, tea and all associated supplies was $1,088.06.  With careful 

spending and many donations of baked goods and snacks, we were able to come in under budget.   

Coffee/Food Supplies                       Budget                             Actual 

                                                          $3,380.00                         $2339.74 

 

Our outreach project has been the production of new birthday cards, a photo of our church and a photo 

of our worship, printed with “You are Beloved”.  The cards were enjoyed by all.   

Publicity & MISC                             Budget                               Actual 

                                                          $225.00                              $473.00 (printing costs) 

Total Growth & Fellowship              Budget                                Actual 

                                                          $3880.00                             $2713.49 

 

We have enjoyed the many opportunities to gather this year and we look forward to continuing 

traditions as we seek new ways to grow together in faith and fellowship. Please reach out to any 

member of Growth & Fellowship with your ideas – or, consider joining us!  

Respectfully submitted, Charlotte Rodgers, Chair, Donna Jacobs, Brian Farrell & Ted Randolph  
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Board of Mission & Action  1/17/24 

 

 In 2023 we pledged to share with the congregation how Mission & Action spends the money in our 

Operating Budget and in our Restricted Funds. We hope our monthly newsletter articles and other 

communications were successful in meeting that goal. We also pledged that much of our focus would be on 

affordable housing and food security. Here is a summary of our board’s expenditures in 2023. 

 

M&A OPERATING BUDGET: (modified due to churchwide budget constraints) 

     

    2023 Budget    Expenditures 

Local Needs   6,500.00 (modified 5,200.00)  5,754.20 
 

Our Local Needs projects included our congregation’s Pop Up Pantry ($2,030.45), Cathedral of the Beloved 

meal program in Pittsfield ($1,514.84), People’s Pantry in Great Barrington ($335.00), Habitat for Humanity 

in Great Barrington ($500.00), an Affordable Housing Forum held in our sanctuary ($80.00), Multicultural 

BRIDGE in Lee ($754.00 for local immigrants’ needs), Berkshire Coalition for Suicide Prevention 

($250.00), Appalachian Trail Ministry in Sheffield ($125.00), and help for our sponsored family in Pittsfield 

through the Afghanistan Resettlement Program ($165.01). 

 

National/International Needs 6,500.00 (modified 5,200.00)  4,292.11 

National and International Needs included donations for the Stockbridge-Munsee Tribe ($300), American 

Foundation for Suicide Prevention ($250.00), UCC Disaster Relief Fund for Mississippi,  Hawaii, Turkey, 

Syria, Ethiopia, Ukraine, Greece, Morocco and Libya ($3,400), World Central Kitchen for Ukraine 

($100.00), and Church World Service Hygiene Kits ($242.11). 

 

Discretionary Fund  2,250.00 (modified 1,800.00)  1,753.69 

 This fund allows our pastor to give aid to local people in need for such things as groceries ($300.00), 

temporary motel housing ($293.77), rent ($700.00), electric bills ($429.91, and household items ($30.01). 

 

UCC Mission offerings  2,000.00 (modified 1,600.00)  2,000.00 

 Our participation in the United Church of Christ mission programs supports the following annual 

offerings: Our Church’s Wider Mission ($500.00), Strengthen the Church ($500.00), One Great Hour of 

Sharing ($500.00), and Neighbors in Need ($500.00). 

___________________________________________________________________ 

TOTAL:   17,250.00 (modified 13,800.00)  13,800.00 

 

 

M&A RESTRICTED ACCOUNTS    5,459.00 

 

 Individuals make special donations (separate from their pledges) which are put into restricted funds 

and used for specific designated projects. These are funds that are in addition to our operating budget (which 

comes from pledges). Our restricted funds went to People’s Pantry ($1,086), Pop Up Pantry ($520), 

Thanksgiving Offering ($335, with $168 to People’s Pantry & $167 to Pop Up Pantry), Retired Ministers 

Fund ($2,493), Christmas Giving Tree ($815), and CWS Hygiene Kits ($210). 

 

The Mission & Action Board is thankful to the congregation for all you do to support our church’s outreach 

to the wider community. 

 

Respectfully submitted, Cindy Brown and Martha Floyd, Co-Chairs, Mission and Action 

Carl Bradford, Beth Cilley, Alice Collins, Ronnie Cunningham, Nick Pohl, Marion Pomeroy, 

 Tracy Wilson 
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Board of Deacons 

 

Our budget includes funds for worship and congregational care along with line items for things 

like guest pastors, livestream support (which will be moved to Council in 2024), sabbatical 

planning, and mileage for Pastoral visits.   

Most of our worship supply line went to traditional and expected expenses like communion 

supplies, candles, prayer slips and holiday supplies (palms, Advent, Ash Wednesday, Maundy 

Thursday…).  Beyond that there were some special purchases to bring life to particular 

worship services like the colorful spinners and confetti for Easter or the kazoos and “peace” 

sign for Holy Humor Sunday or the Pride flags, candles, and lapel pins for our pride service.  

We managed to stay well under budget in this area spending roughly $950 of the $1,300 

allocated. 

Congregational Care items purchased this year from our budget included things like books for 

those going through hard times and wanting resources to deal with them, flowers to brighten a 

room, plants, coffee and a snack at the Elm Street Market, candles to bring warmth and light, 

and even chocolate.   These small tokens help to reach out on behalf of the congregation to 

those in need.  We spent $312 of the $700 allocated. 

While the Livestream line largely pays for the technicians, it also this year included the ability 

to purchase some needed upgrades including a new computer, technical assistance, and other 

equipment.  Sunday morning worship was the primary time for streaming, but we also 

provided streaming for some funeral services and educational events.  This portion of the 

budget is largely managed by the livestream team rather than the Board of Deacons. 

Finally, the remaining budgets for sabbatical and milage all have regular monthly payments 

that go either to restricted accounts for future use or to reimburse for mileage for the month.   

Board of Deacons: David Anderegg, Sarah Conly, Michael Deegan, Drea Pecor, Ken Ward, 

 Miles Wheat  
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Board of Trustees 

This positive FY2023 report results from your generous support for our annual Stewardship Campaign 

to provide for the costs of everyday operations and improvements. We are very grateful for all the 

financial resources, time, and energy you have contributed enabling us to have a productive year 

carrying out our responsibility to be good stewards of financial resources while maintaining our historic 

church and manse.   
 

Working diligently and committed to spending your donations judiciously, the Trustees carefully 

evaluate options and costs for the maintenance and repair of all of our facilities.  Untiring Trustees 

work behind the scenes, and with our Church Administrator, to assess emerging needs, gathering 

estimates and engaging outside contractors, and overseeing projects.  While the trustees handle a 

myriad of needs in addressing the physical needs of the church buildings, we also spend a great deal of 

time planning and overseeing the implementation of projects funded by the Capital Campaign.  This 

report focuses on activity funded by our annual budget.  Because the Capital Campaign is funded and 

carried out as a separate set of activities, a brief summary of the work of the Capital Campaign follows. 

 

2023 Highlights 
• Review, with the Treasurer, the monthly financial reports throughout the year and the annual budget 

proposal for the coming year 

• Managing fall leaf blowing, winter snow removal, and parking lot maintenance 

• Reviewing and renewing insurance coverage for the church 

• Dealing with care of our front lawn trees, pruning and coordinating our work with the work needed 

on town property 

• Monitoring the negotiations of having Procter Hall becoming home to the Waldorf School 

• Carrying out the successful Annual Stewardship Campaign 

 

Board of Trustees: Don Rodgers (chair), Patty Strauch (Treasurer), Tim Bosworth, Bronly Boyd, Joe 

   Catino, Bryan Hyatt, Joe Nicolosi, and Christine Rasmussen. 

 

—————  End of Board Reports —————— 

 
Fundraisers 

 

The 2023 Church Budget was approved with a "Fundraiser" income line of $6,000 with no specific 

fundraisers identified or planned.  As the year proceeded, two fundraisers to benefit the Operating 

Budget were undertaken.  The total raised by both was $4,057. 
 

September 4 - Tag Sale 

Out on the front lawn and in the Jonathan Edwards room, the Church held a huge sale.  With items 

donated to the church for sale as well as individuals and families hosting their own tables, the morning 

brought out many treasure seekers.  Dozens of volunteers helped to sort donated items, set them up, 

clean what was left and get remaining items to places like Goodwill.    
 

September 30 - Soprano Riot 

Conceived by, organized and accompanied by David Anderegg, this concert featuring sopranos Nellie 

Rustick and Amy Shake brought delight to the crowd singing a wide variety of works.  The program 

featured world premiers of some of David's own works including "Songs from a Bad Year and "Two 

Vocalises for Enrique."  
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A Brief Summary of 

Implementation of Projects Funded by the Capital Campaign 

 
The Capital Campaign budget is managed and funded separately from the annual Operating Budget in 

keeping with generally accepted accounting principles (GAAP). Your generosity in supporting the 

Capital Campaign during 2022–2024 is enabling the church to address long delayed maintenance and 

provide significant improvements to our facilities which will serve both church programs and 

community use of our buildings.  

 

The Capital Campaign is beginning its third year. Here we list a summary of the specific projects 

completed, currently underway and planned. Implementation of these projects is dependent on the rate at 

which pledges are actually received. 

 

I. Projects Completed to date: 

• Re-setting steps on north side to provide slope away from building and meet current code 

requirements. 

• Adding new railings and deicing mats to the front steps. 

• Repairing and roofing of the Manse and garage, re-building two Manse chimneys and 

removing a third chimney, painting exterior trim, completing safety & code compliant interior 

renovations to the Manse & garage. New overhead door installed in garage. 

• Installing code compliant emergency/egress lighting throughout the church 

• Refurbishment of the Pastor’s office and hallways 

• Installing insulation in the attic, clean-up and weatherization of the basement 

• Painting, minor repairs, and cleaning of widows in the educational wing. 

• An ADA Code Compliant barrier-free entrance ramp at the entrance to the Community (JE) 

meeting room. The design includes de-icing elements, code compliant railings and assisted 

exterior and interior doors. 

• Repair & new roof on the north and east slopes of the JE room 

 

II. Projects currently in Process 

• Refurbishing the JE Community Room and kitchen. 

• Upgrading the downstairs Manse ½ Bath to full bath. 

 

III. Projects Planned for 2024 & 2025 

• Repairing the extensive needs of our church organ 

• Prep & paint steeple & portico.  Spot point & seal church front brickwork. 

• Repair, paint & carpet Narthex 

• Allocating a reserve for replacing the sanctuary furnace; JE room and the educational/office 

wing furnaces. 

• Allocate a reserve for a TBD Community Mission. 
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